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Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. May I first of all thank the Committee for this initiative. At a time when international mobility has become the key characteristic of societies worldwide, expatriation, whether chosen or circumstantially imposed, raises key issues for national as well as personal development which few countries, to my knowledge, have addressed to date.

As an Australian expatriate of over thirty years who originally left home for leisure travel and study purposes, firmly resolved to return, I have been privileged enough to maintain strong and enduring links back home as a result of  personal initiative and favourable circumstances. Many expatriates, however, would greatly benefit from a structured national framework which would give them the opportunity to continue contributing to Australia’s development both directly and indirectly.

Regardless of circumstances and duration of  expatriation, the first issue to be considered is that of reciprocal lack of awareness and information. Though Australian embassies and delegations’ priorities are not to cater for expatriates’ needs, their role as a relay structure could be definitely enhanced, not to say improved, as, beyond the act of registering expatriates, little else is done to maintain expatriates’ continuing involvement in Australian life. To my mind, numerous opportunities to facilitate networking are thus being overlooked. Australians living abroad, be it on a short or long term basis, are not only the agents of Australia’s economic development but also of culture and as such, my personal experience has shown that their new host country is often more inclined to perceive and use this knowledge to its advantage, than Australia.

The second and perhaps most important issue is the retention and transmission of Australian citizenship. Just as Australian expatriates can represent an asset for Australia’s economic and cultural development, facilitating measures for the retention and transmission of citizenship for their offsprings is likely to play a determining role for Australia’s future. More often than not raised in a bicultural environmental, if not a multicultural one, the pull factor towards Australia for this segment is usually high and numerous opportunities for their contribution to Australian development are lost through the lack of favourable legislation.

The abovementioned remarks may or may not correspond to the Committee’s expectations but the fact that expatriates are being sounded out is a priceless opportunity. I would like to conclude on a more personal note that I feel may sum up the feeling shared by many of us and which could be food for thought. As time has gone by, on each of my brief but fairly regular returns home, it has become increasingly difficult to fill in the entry document. I am neither a “tourist” nor a “returning resident” but somewhere in between with a strong potential for both. I tend to think that policy-wise more attention has been given to catering for the first category than the second.

Yours sincerely

Sophie Elias-Varotsis (Professor)

